
 

 

 

 

 

Welcome to your City Commission Study Session – Please turn off or silence all cell phones during the meeting 

Meetings are televised everyday on Channel 2 at 6 p.m. and midnight and available for viewing on YouTube  

 

 
Study Session: 

1. Leavenworth 2030 Comprehensive Plan Update      (pg. 02) 

2. Camp Leavenworth Feedback Session       (pg. 23) 

3. Special Event Street Closure Policy Discussion      (pg. 24) 

     
 

         
       City of Leavenworth 
        100 N. 5th Street 
    ® Leavenworth, Kansas 66048 

CITY COMMISSION STUDY SESSION 
COMMISSION CHAMBERS 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 21, 2025    6:00 P.M. 
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From: Kathleen <leavenworthksantiquemall@gmail.com>  
Sent: Wednesday, December 18, 2024 2:58 PM 
To: Edd Hingula <Edd.Hingula@firstcity.org>; Holly Pittman <holly.pittman@firstcity.org>; Nancy Bauder 
<nbauder@firstcity.org>; Jermaine Wilson <jwilson@firstcity.org>; Scott Peterson 
<Scott.Peterson@firstcity.org>; Penny Holler <Penny.Holler@firstcity.org>; Melissa Bower 
<melissab@firstcity.org> 
Subject: Street Closure policy amendments 
 

Attached please find my responses to the suggested street closure special event policy changes. I 
would appreciate being a part of these policy plans moving forward if that is possible. My plan 
for 2025 is to have 2-3 events similar to the ones we had from December 2023 through this 
month.  

Thank you. Kathleen 

 

December 12, 2024 

 

Sarah Bodensteiner, CMC 

City Clerk 

City of Leavenworth 

100 N 5th Street 

Leavenworth KS 66048 

 

Dear Sarah; 

 

Thank you for sending me a copy of the proposed Street Closure Request Policy. I have carefully 
reviewed the proposed documents.  
 
Availability: There is incongruence in street closures not being available on Federal Holidays 
and having a parade on Veterans day as an exception. I was unaware that Camp Leavenworth 
(September) was going to be a future event. Are we going to continue that in the future? The city 
offices are always closed on Saturday when we have our events so I am not sure why having an 
event the day after Thanksgiving should be treated as an exception.  
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Types of Events this policy does not apply to: The exclusion of parades from this policy is 
problematic. As a strong advocate for our community parades, I am eager to see them flourish. 
However, from my perspective as a business and building owner in downtown, I often find 
myself uninformed about upcoming parades. On any day there is a parade my income is cut 
significantly. If the purpose of this new proposal is to streamline and ensure fairness in the 
execution of all events, then I fail to understand why parades should be treated differently. In 
addition, the parades have city law enforcement security making sure barricades are not "moved" 
which means the parades cost our city money. As the parades have been a long term event 
standard and they are an expected exception, I believe that needs to be stated and addressed in 
their relevance to other street events. 

 
Applicant's responsibilities: Business and Resident Signature Approval for Street/Block 
Closure Form that requires "all businesses and residents within the road closure request area".  

The stipulation for "Business and Resident Signature Approval" on the Street/Block Closure 
Form—that requires signatures from “all businesses and residents within the road closure request 
area”—is fundamentally flawed for our downtown setting. This requirement practically forces 
those organizing events to confront opposing voices in the community. The phrase "signature 
approval" indicates a voting process, which simply does not apply to this context. Additionally, 
the city’s recent difficulties in locating all building owners for an event in August highlight the 
impractical nature of this requirement. To illustrate this further, most businesses operate within 
standard hours, making it reasonable for me to reach out for notifications. However, what about 
businesses like Crancers, which operate sporadically for special occasions? How do we 
demonstrate that we’ve attempted contact with these types of businesses? What occurs if 
someone chooses not to sign? Are we meant to document with a photograph?  

This confrontational approach could easily dissuade potential organizers from pursuing events. 
Engaging with residents further complicates matters. I cannot pinpoint the locations of 
apartments or identify who resides in them, particularly on Delaware or 5th Street. Many 
buildings lack tangible means of contact at street level, and the majority of residents are at work 
during daytime hours. Would event organizers be expected to wait until evening to connect with 
individuals as they return home? This scenario seems impractical at best. Moreover, the 
documents mention “as detailed on the attached”—are we referring to the permit application 
here? Is there a specific quota or percentage needed for authorization? What is the allotted time 
frame for fulfilling this requirement? If, this is going to be a requirement, the city would need to 
supply exact language to be used as well as a written protocol to be followed.  

 

City's Responsibilities if Request is Approved: The city is responsible for communicating with 
businesses and residents listed on the approval sheet once an event is approved. It would be 
beneficial to understand the method of communication that is to be used. The previous 
notification attempted by the city to building owners was not very efficient. I did not receive any 
notice, nor did the previous business/building owner and I understand the city received returned 
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letters months after the event. What is the expected time frame for these notifications to be sent 
out?  

 

With regard to waste management, the specification of a 20-ton dumpster is grossly over-sized 
for our events. The presence of such a large dumpster in front of a business is generally 
unwelcome. A smaller dumpster would be both more practical and cost-effective for the city. 
Additionally, the city trash cans pose challenges for emptying, even with liners. Throughout our 
one-day events, these liners typically fill to capacity at least once or twice. For the Christmas 
Market event, the liners provided were not only inadequately thin but also failed to fit the cans 
properly. When I addressed this issue with Penny, I was informed that the city did not carry trash 
bags and had to purchase replacements. While I appreciate the logistical challenges, it is 
reasonable to expect quality and proper sizing. Cardboard temporary bins could serve as a more 
efficient solution for managing trash, and I would be willing to provide information on wholesale 
pricing for these as an option for the future. 

 

Barricades: The situation surrounding barricades is one of the most vexing issues related to 
organizing special events in this city. As acknowledged by both city employees and law 
enforcement, there exists a prevailing sentiment among residents that our barricades can be 
ignored and hold no legal barrier, which leads many to disregard them entirely. This disregard is 
compounded by the fact that no citations are issued for actions including removal, resulting in 
barricades being frequently displaced. During our last event, law enforcement even suggested 
utilizing our vehicle parked across the street to help secure the barricades in place and to 
maintain the barrier. I recognize the delicate balance between ensuring access for emergency 
vehicles while maintaining restricted access for events.  

 
We take this safety very seriously and as our insurance is on the line for any problems we NEED 
to solve this issue.. I have called other cities and towns where I have lived in the past and their 
solutions have been to both make the barricade heavier with sand bags attached when they are 
put in place or using the new style barricades which are filled with water solutions which can be 
drained when picked up. I see LE during the parades to make sure everyone stays safe. I realize 
the city does NOT want to have to spend any money for the street events. I am sure other cities 
have faced similar situations and we can come to some sort of a form which will ensure the 
safety of all the event attendees and the cost effectiveness of that safety.  

 

Applicant's responsibilities: All items must be along the curb so to allow room for an 
Emergency Vehicle to access the area down the middle of the road is necessary. This one 
requirement has been interpreted in various ways in different cities. Again, trying to balance the 
best course for safety as well as making the event successful and functional may require further 
discussion. Kansas City has many events which block streets and function quite well. The Plaza 
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Art Fair, Brookside Art Fair, Westport Art Fair are 3 examples. Pushing the event tents to the 
curb is the least advantageous for the event and the businesses on the street. The tents set up back 
to back down the center of the street allows shoppers to shop both the brick and mortar stores as 
well as the vendors and allows the most open space for those in wheel chairs and scooters and 
strollers.  

 
I believe we should look at cities which will have varied requirements and success for more 
inspiration on this. What is the width requirement? The planters make Delaware difficult in 
many ways. Again, during any parade we have, getting emergency vehicles into a specific 
location would be difficult but we make it work because we all support the parades. What is the 
fire department distance requirement for hose distance to hydrant?  

 
On a personal note, having been involved with 4 events downtown in the last year I have 
experienced the less than enthusiastic attitude about having street events by some of the staff. It 
has been said it makes extra work for staff and LE. Staff has expressed that the events don't make 
the city money. That the tax dollars collected are really minimal and at best make it a break even 
for the city. Passive aggressively, each time different variations of difficulties have been placed 
as new requirements. Mostly with a smile and a suggestion that in some way it is for safety 
reasons. However, while safety and security are always foremost in my mind during events this 
is NOT something other cities larger and smaller have not found a comfortable way to work 
through.  

 

In addition, our downtown is dying. Again, as I have been told by staff, their jobs will be there 
even if we all close down. I do not believe that is the goal of either the city or the staff but it does 
reflect the disconnect between the importance of retail and restaurants having huge sales days 
and the convenience of the city dealing with the special events.  

 

Our 2023 and 2024 Christmas Market rendered all time record sales days for at least 9 businesses 
and restaurants downtown. We recognize all events will not render these same results but, I 
believe it is vital for us to find ways to revitalize our retail and food establishments very quickly 
for the survival of our downtown. I would not want to think that the city and the citizen business 
owners would have to be at odds with each other on this success.  

 

Current studies show that closing streets increases sales in stores. 
https://link.edgepilot.com/s/66419f33/qMv5njKoP0OL433wHzcExA?u=http://www.businessinsi
der.com/downtowns-cities-holiday-shopping-eliminating-street-parking-spots-boosts-retail-
2023-10. Special events can significantly increase a store's sales by attracting new customers, 
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generating excitement, boosting foot traffic, and generally enhancing the shopping experience, 
often leading to impulse purchases and increased average transaction value.  

 

I am confident if we as businesses and the city worked together we could bring our city into 
being a destination location. But, that can only be accomplished by getting out of our comfort 
zones of how tings have been done in the past and moving into the future with an eye on success 
and mutual cooperation which will include changes and thinking outside our old boxes.  

 

Respectfully,  

 

 

Kathleen Wade 
 

34


	Agenda Index
	Leavenworth 2030 Comprehensive Plan Update
	Camp Leavenworth Feedback Session
	Special Event Street Closure Policy Discussion



